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FACT FINDING REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS

BEFORE:  John B. Cochran, Esq.
         
          
APPEARANCES:

     For the Association:   Robert F. Raskevitz,       
                            UniServ Director       

     For the School Board: Christopher B. Leopold, Esq.

HEARING DETAILS:1

 

INTRODUCTION

     The Norwich, VT School District (District) and the 

Dresden, NH School District comprise School Administrative 

1 In lieu of an in-person hearing, the parties submitted 
exhibits and written arguments in support of their 
respective proposals.  In addition, I held a conference 
call with the parties on September 11, 2017 to provide them 
an opportunity to answer questions I had about their 
written submissions and to elaborate further on their 
written arguments.
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District #70, based in New Hampshire.  The sole school in the 

District is the Marion W. Cross School, and the Dresden 

School District has three schools, including Hanover High 

School.  The Norwich Education Association (Association) is 

the exclusive collective bargaining representative for 

twenty-six (26) support staff employed by the District, 

including educational assistants and custodians.

     The District is located in Windsor County, which has the 

second lowest unemployment rate in the state at 3.7%. It is 

directly across the Connecticut River from Hanover, NH, where 

Dartmouth University and Dartmouth-Hitchcock Medical Center 

are located.  The population of Norwich is 3,390, and the 

average annual wage is $46,409, the third highest in the 

county and above the state average.  The education tax rate 

is $1.77, which is the highest in the county.

     The parties’ most recent collective bargaining agreement 

was in effect from July 1, 2015 to June 30, 2017, and, 

despite their best efforts to reach agreement on the terms of 

a successor agreement, the parties reached impasse in March 

2017. They agreed to proceed to mediation and jointly 

selected me to serve as the mediator. I conducted a mediation 

session with the parties on June 28, 2017, but they were 

still unable to reach agreement.  Subsequently, they jointly 

selected me to serve as the fact finder for the remaining 
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issues in dispute.  

 

ANALYTICAL FRAMEWORK

          As I have frequently observed, the relevant 

statutes regarding bargaining with school employees do not 

include any required criteria fact finders must apply when 

evaluating the merits of a parties’ proposals.  However, 

the factors set out in 21 V.S.A. Chapter 22, Section 

1732(d), the Municipal Employees Labor Relations Act 

provides a relevant and useful framework for analyzing the 

parties proposals.  Further, those factors mirror the 

general approach followed by fact finders in the absence of 

specific statutory criteria.  I believe the most relevant 

criteria set out in that statute are:  1) the authority of 

the employer; 2) the wages and benefits of similar 

employees in comparable communities; 3) the ability of the 

Board to pay increased labor costs in light of current 

economic conditions; and 4) the cost of living index.  

     Significantly, however, recent changes in health 

insurance benefits for educational employees in Vermont 

have altered the collective bargaining landscape in two 

important ways.  First, the Vermont Education Health 

Initiative (VEHI), which provides health insurance for all 

school districts in VT, decided to terminate the existing 
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health plans, which had been grandfathered under the 

Affordable Care Act, and to offer four new plans with 

reduced premiums.  Those four new plans will replace the 

plans currently offered by VEHI effective January 1, 2018. 

Although the new plans have reduced premiums, they also 

have higher out-of-pocket exposure for employees through 

increased deductibles and co-payments.  

     Second, as part of the state’s FY 2018 budget, the 

Vermont Legislature enacted legislation that established a 

mechanism for the State to recapture the savings school 

districts will realize as a result of the reduced premiums 

under the four new health plans.  Pursuant to that 

legislation, each school district’s state education 

allotment will be reduced to reflect projected savings 

based on a formula to be applied by the Agency of 

Education.  The formula assumes that districts will provide 

the Gold-CDHP Plan and pay 80% of the premium cost for that 

plan.  It also assumes teachers will pay the remaining 20% 

of the premium and pay the first $400, $800, and $1,200 in 

out of pocket cost for single, two-person, and family 

coverage.  Based on that assumption, the Agency of 

Education is charged with calculating each district’s 

savings by subtracting its projected health care savings 

for the second half of FY ’18 from half of the districts FY 
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’17 health care costs.  The State will then capture those 

savings by withholding 65% of the total savings from the 

district’s Education Fund payment in the spring of 2018 and 

withhold the remaining 35% from the district’s FY ’19 

payment.  If a district has less savings because it offers 

employees insurance benefits that differ from those the 

Agency of Education assumes will be offered, the district 

will still have the same amount deducted from its state 

educational aid allotment for FY ‘ 18 and FY ’19.       

     Based on the evidence and arguments presented by the 

parties regarding the economic climate, comparisons with 

existing and proposed salary and benefit levels and contract 

language in comparable districts, the cost of living index, 

and recent developments in the health insurance for 

educational employees in Vermont, I make the following 

recommendations concerning each of the issues that remains in 

dispute. 

RECOMMEDNATIONS ON ISSUES IN DISPUTE    

ISSUE NO. 1

ARTICLE 6:  Reduction in Force

Current Contract Language

6.2 If the Board determines it necessary to decrease the 
number of staff, eliminate any position or reduce hours in a 
position, the Board may lay off the necessary number of staff 
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or reduce their hours, but only in the inverse order of 
seniority within employee classifications:  educational 
assistant (para-educator) and custodian.  In the case of a 
tie in seniority, the administration will decide whom to 
retain based on the needs of the district and the documented 
job qualifications and written job performance of the support 
staff that are “tied.”  (e.g. Less senior staff members will 
be subject to lay-off or reduction in hours before more 
senior staff members.)  A bargaining unit member with low 
seniority may be passed over in a layoff or reduction 
circumstance if he/she possesses special skills that are 
presently needed and uncommon among other bargaining unit 
members.  An example of such skills is sign language for the 
hearing impaired.  The school Administration retains the 
right to determine assignments while applying the reduction 
in force procedures.  A staff member being laid off who is 
qualified for another position may displace a staff person in 
another area or position with less seniority within the 
District. . .

District Proposal

     The District proposed to amend Article 6.2 as follows:

6.2 It the Board determines it necessary to decrease the 
number of staff, eliminate any position or reduce hours in a 
position, the Board will lay off the necessary number of 
staff or reduce their hours based on the needs of the 
district and the documented job qualifications and written 
job performance of the various support staff within the 
affected job classification(s):  educational assistant (para-
educator) and custodian. . . 

In support of its proposal, the District asserts that, in the 

case of a reduction in force, it should have the flexibility 

to retain the most qualified member(s) of the bargaining unit 

who can best meet the educational needs of the students in 

the district.  Because the current language only allows the 

District to consider job qualifications and job performance 
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in the even two candidates for layoff have the same seniority 

date, the District may be forced to retain less qualified 

candidates who may not best serve the needs of the District.      

Association Response

     The Association opposes the District’s proposal to amend 

Article 6.2.  It contends the proposed modification of the 

reduction in force procedure would diminish the team aspect 

of the work performed by support staff and would have a 

negative impact on collaboration among staff members.  More 

importantly, the Association objects to relying so heavily on 

evaluations because the principal does not evaluate staff on 

a regular basis and instead relies on self-evaluations from 

unit members.  In addition, there are no job descriptions for 

the positions, which makes it impossible to evaluate 

qualifications.  Therefore, there would be no objective basis 

for deciding which staff members to retain.

     

Recommendation       

     I do not recommend that the parties adopt the 

District’s proposal. The District’s proposal eliminates 

seniority and relies on the “needs of the district,” 

“documented job qualifications,” and “written job 

performance” for layoffs, which would give the District 
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overly broad latitude to decide which employees to lay off 

and which to retain.  That latitude would also be subject 

to abuse if all staff members do not receive regular 

performance reviews and there are no job descriptions 

against which to measure performance.  Finally, the 

District’s proposal, as written, would eliminate seniority 

as the principle criteria for layoffs, but retains it for 

recalls.  

     In light of these concerns, I cannot recommend that 

the parties agree to eliminate seniority as the 

determinative criteria for layoffs for several reasons.  

First, all members of the bargaining unit are presumably 

qualified for their positions, and absent objective 

measures for distinguishing among them, seniority remains 

the sole objective criteria for making layoff decisions.  

Second, the current language, which relies primarily on 

seniority for layoff decision, is consistent with the 

majority of contracts in comparable districts in the area.  

Finally, pursuant to the current language of Article 6.2, 

the District has the discretion to override the principle 

of seniority to meet any unique needs of the District. 
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ISSUE NO. 2

Article 10:  Insurance

Current Contract Language

10.2  Medical Insurance.  The district will provide single, 
two-person or family medical insurance coverage (VHEHI Dual 
Option or 250 COMP Plan).  This coverage is available to 
support staff that are employed at lest thirty hours per 
week with an anticipated duration of at least thirty-six 
weeks.  Employees shall contribute ten percent 10% of the 
premium contribution; employees who were employed prior to 
10/1/09 shall be provided this coverage at no cost to the 
employee. . .

District Proposal

  Because the current plans offered through VEHI will cease 
to exist on January 1, 2018, the Board proposes the 
following changes in Article 8.3.A, effective January 1, 
2018:

A. The District shall offer the following VEHI Health 
Plans to employees who participate in the District’s 
health insurance program:

1.VEHI Platinum
2.VEHI Gold
3.VEHI Gold – CDHP
4.VEHI Silver – CDHP

    The District will contribute 80% of the premium cost 
for the VEHI Gold-CDHP Plan for single, 2 person (2 adult) 
parent/child(ren), or family coverage.  The Board 
contribution to the premium for the VEHI Platinum, VEHI 
Gold, or Silver- CDHP plans shall be limited to a dollar 
amount equal to the dollar amount the District contribution 
for the VEHI Gold-CDHP Plan; the employee shall pay any 
difference in the premium cost through automatic payroll 
deduction.

B.  Health Reimbursement Arrangement:  If a teacher selects 
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the GOLD CDHP Plan for health coverage, the teacher may 
elect to participate in a Health Reimbursement Arrangement 
(“HRA”).  The District shall offer an integrated HRA, 
including both Rx (prescription) and medical expenses to 
teachers enrolled in the Gold CDHP Plan.  The HRA shall 
cover all medical deductibles, co-insurance, copays, and Rx 
costs (“medical expenses”); provided, however, the teacher 
shall pay the first dollar amount of medical expenses as 
defined herein up to the following amounts:  single - $400; 
two person, parent/child(ren) - $800; family - $1,200 of 
the medical maximum out of pocket cost for the respective 
levels of coverage.  The District shall select an HRA 
administrator and shall pay the monthly administrative 
costs.  The HRA shall not include a rollover from one year 
to the next, but shall provide for a 90 day run out for 
expenses from one year to the next.  Auto pay shall be by 
the employee.  Benefits under the HRA shall be pro rated 
during the plan year based on the employee’s date of hire.  
The Board shall have the authority to determine all other 
administrative determinations regarding the HRA.

     The District first argues that, although VEHI has 

decided to offer four plans, the Gold CDHP plan is the 

default plan and has the highest value of the four plans.  

Further, the premiums for than plan are 31% lower than the 

current VEHI Dual Option plan for single coverage and 23% 

lower for family coverage.  Therefore, that plan offers the 

best baseline for calculating how premium costs and co-pays 

she be apportioned between the District and the 

Association. 

     Next, the District emphasizes that the recent 

legislation, which the established a “benchmark” for 

districts throughout the state.  That benchmark, the 

District contends, is the Gold-CDHP plan, with an 80%/20% 
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premium split, coupled with an HRA/HSA option with the 

employee paying the first $400, $800, or $1,200 in out of 

pocket expenses for a single, two-person, or family plan.  

The District contends that this benchmark is designed to 

ensure that the District realizes a certain level of 

savings that must be returned to the State.  Therefore, if 

the District spends more on health insurance than the 

benchmark identified in the legislation, the amount of 

state educational aid it receives in 2018 and 2019 will be 

reduced accordingly.   If that were to happen, the District 

would be forced to cut other parts of its budget, which 

would impact its ability to provide educational programs.

     Next, the District emphasizes that, because the new 

legislation has changed the health insurance landscape for 

school districts in Vermont, any settlements reached prior 

to the effective date of the legislation do not offer any 

guidance on this issue.  Rather, the only comparable 

insurance plan I should consider is the benchmark set out 

in the recent legislation.

Association Proposal

     The Association proposes that the parties retain the 

status quo, with the District continuing to provide the 

health insurance benefit pursuant to the current language 
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of Article 10.2 through December 31, 2017.  Effective 

January 1, 2018 when the four new VEHI plans go into 

effect, however, the Association proposes that the District 

provide the following health insurance benefit:

The District will pay 95% with the employee contributing 5% 

of the premium for single, parent/child(ren), 2-person or 

family coverage in one of the following VEHI Health 

Insurance plans chosen by the Support Staff employee:  

Platinum, Fold, Gold CDHP, Silver CDHP.  In addition, the 

District shall provide each Support Staff employee with an 

integrated Health Reimbursement Arrangement sufficient to 

cover all out of pocket medical expenses not covered by the 

VEHI Plan chosen by the Support Staff/Custodian employee.  

All administrative costs for the integrated HRA shall be 

paid by the District.   

     At the outset, the Association emphasizes that the 

recent health care legislation did not establish a mandate 

that the District is obligated to impose on its employees.  

Rather, it referenced the Gold CDHP plan and an 80/20 

premium split merely as a formula the State would use to 

calculate the projected savings from each district.  In 

support of this argument, the Association points to several 

recent support staff settlements in the state that have 
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included employee premium contributions of far less than 

20% and HRA’s that covered all but a small portion of the 

employees’ out of pocket costs.

     The Association points out that the average salary for 

members of the bargaining unit, which includes several 

single mothers, is approximately $20,000 per year.  

Therefore, the employees simply cannot afford to absorb the 

kinds of premium increases the Board is proposing, 

particularly in light of the comparable settlements in 

other districts. 

Recommendation

     As I have often observed, there is a direct link 

between health insurance costs and salaries for both school 

districts and employees.  Therefore, I must consider these 

two issues as part of a total compensation package.

     I begin with the sole undisputed aspect of the 

parties’ proposals:  The District must offer its employees 

all four of the VEHI plans that go into effect on January 

1, 2018.  Therefore, the current language of Article 10.2 

may remain in place for the rest of this calendar year, and 

I recommend that the parties maintain the status quo 

through December 31, 2017, when the District must begin 

offering the four new plans. 
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     Although the District must offer all four plans 

beginning January 1, 2018, the cost of the four plans 

varies greatly depending on premium levels and out-of 

pocket costs.  The amount of savings to teachers and the 

District, the cost of premiums, and how those are 

allocated, and the total out of pocket expenses and how 

those are allocated will vary from plan to plan.  The 

District proposes to have the Gold CDHP plan be the basis 

for determining how the costs of insurance will be 

apportioned; the Association seeks to apply its proposal 

for all four plans.  However, to provide predictability to 

the costs to both the District and the employees, I 

recommend that the parties follow the lead of the 

overwhelming number of other school districts in the state 

and base the insurance benefit for support staff in the 

District on the VEHI Gold-CDHP plan. 

     The parties’ proposals regarding how premiums should 

be apportioned vary widely. The District proposes a premium 

split of 80%/20% based on the Gold CDHP plan; the 

Association proposes a 95%/5% split for all plans.   

Attempting to reconcile this gap is a challenge, at best.  

Unit members hired before October 1, 2009 currently 

contribute nothing toward the cost of their health 

insurance, and those hired after that contribute only 10%.  
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Therefore, at most, employees on a single plan pay $903 a 

year, those on a 2-person plan pay $1,774, and those on a 

family plan pay $2,379 toward their health insurance 

premiums.  Under the District’s proposal for an 80%/20% 

split, the employees’ premium costs would jump to $1,255, 

$2,359, and $3478 respectively.2  This would mean that an 

employee on a family plan would pay $1099 more toward the 

cost of The VEHI Gold-CDHP pan than they currently do if 

the District’s proposal is adopted.  Even when the 

District’s generous salary offer is factored in, this some 

unit members could face a significant decrease in their 

total compensation under the District’s proposal.

     In contrast, the Association proposes that employees 

contribute only 5% of the cost of the premium for the Gold 

CDHP plan.  The result would be that teachers hired before 

October 1, 2009 would see an increase in insurance premium 

ranging from $313 for a single plan to $869 for a family 

plan.  However, the remainder of the bargaining unit would 

experience significant savings over what they are now 

paying.  At the same time, adopting such a low contribution 

2 Although it is possible some employees currently on a two-
person or family plan would switch to a parent/child(ren) 
plan, which would create significant additional premium 
savings for both those employees and the District, I am 
unable to predict the number, if any, who would make that 
switch.
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rate for employees might well jeopardize the amount of 

educational funds the District receives from the state.

     Unlike employees in many other districts across the 

state, the support staff employees in the District 

currently contribute either nothing or only 10% toward the 

cost of their health insurance premiums.  The switch from 

the VEHI Dual option plan to the VEHI Gold-CDHP would only 

result in nominal, and, in some cases no savings, for the 

employee.  Therefore, the doubling the percentage they pay 

toward their insurance premiums, as the District has 

proposed, will result in sizable added insurance costs. 

     Although I can appreciate the District’s concern that 

it’s state funding could be reduced if it varies from the 

guidelines in the recent legislation, I cannot recommend a 

premium split of 80%/20%, which could significantly erode 

the compensation of some unit members.  Even the District’s 

generous salary proposal would not make up for the amount 

of additional insurance costs some employees would have to 

absorb.  

     Similarly, I cannot recommend the Association’s 

proposed 95%/5% split, which would not permit the District 

to come close enough to the projected savings target set by 

the AOE.  Rather, I believe that a fair compromise for the 

parties’ competing interests would be a premium 
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contribution split of 85%/15% for whichever plan employees 

choose based on the VEHI Gold CDHP plan that goes into 

effect January 1, 2018.

     Both parties agree in principle on a HRA, and I 

recommend that the maximum exposure for out of pocket 

expenses be calculated based on the new VEHI Gold CDHP 

plan.  Under the current Dual Option plan, the total out of 

pocket maximum employees can be required to pay is $700 and 

$$1,500.  Therefore, the District’s proposal for out of 

pocket maximums of $400, $800, and $1,200 would not impose 

any additional financial burden on the employees.

     Finally, I find that the portions of the District’s 

health insurance proposal providing:  1) no roll over of 

the HRA from year to year; 2) a 90 day run out on expenses; 

3) the plan and administrator to be selected by the 

District; and 4) the remaining administrative details of 

the HRA to be determined by the District are fair and 

reasonable, and I recommend the parties adopt them. 

          

ISSUE NO. 3

Article 12: Hours of Work and Overtime

Current Contract Language

12.12 Longevity for all Calendar Year Support Staff:  
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Longevity Payments are made in December of each year.

after completion of 10 years up to 15 years of service:$350
after completion of 15 years up to 20 years of service:$500
after completion of 20 years of service:               $800

Association Proposal

     The Association proposed to modify Article 12.12 to 

increase the longevity payments from $350, $500, and $800 

to $500, $750, and $1,000.  The Association contends that 

only two members of the bargaining unit will be affected 

and any additional cost to the District will be minimal.     

District Response

     The District is opposed to any increase in the amount 

of longevity payments.  In its view, it is already offering 

a generous economic package and additional benefits are not 

warranted at this time.     

Recommendation

     Although the proposed increase in longevity pay is a 

nominal one that will only affect a few bargaining unit 

members, it does represent an additional expense to the 

District, which may increase in future years as employees 

reach the longevity thresholds.  In light of my 

recommendations on the other economic issues in dispute, I 
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do not recommend the parties adopt the Association’s 

proposal at this time. 

ISSUE NO 4

Article 13: Leaves

Current Contract

None

District Proposal

     The District proposes to add the following preamble 

language to Article 13:

The Board recognizes how important leave time can be to an 
employee and their family for the management of health and 
well-being as well as emergency situations.  All employees 
shall receive leave computed on a basis in accordance with 
their regularly scheduled hours worked.  All leave accruals 
and usage will be tracked in hours.  It is agreed that the 
use of leave days will be confined to the legitimate 
purposes provided in the following schedule and that paid 
leave benefits will not be used for any unauthorized 
absences.

The District seeks this change because its accounting 

system tracks time in hours, rather than days.

Association Counter Proposal

     The Association does not oppose the District’s 

language to compute leave time on an hourly basis.  
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However, it contends that the amount of leave time should 

be calculated based on the longest day an employee works, 

rather than the average of their regularly scheduled hours 

worked, as the District proposes.  Therefore, the 

Association offers the following counter proposal on this 

issue:

All employees shall receive leave computed on an hourly 
basis by multiplying their longest day (in hours) by the 
number of leave days of a particular type they receive per 
year.  The Association will accept the conversion chart for 
changing existing days to hours as part of the 2017-06-28 
1:30 proposal.

Recommendation

  It is understandable that the District wishes to change 

the way leave is calculated to conform to its time tracking 

system.  At the same time, however, any change should be 

implemented in a way that does not alter the existing 

amount of leave time employees now receive.  Currently, 

employees who work more than 30, but less than 40 hours a 

week receive a defined number of days leave in each 

category, regardless of the number of hours they work each 

day.3  Similarly, usage of that leave is not tied to the 

number of hours those members of the bargaining unit work 

3 Because custodians in the bargaining unit work a 40 hour 
week consisting of 8 hours a day five days a week, by 
definition a day of leave for them would equal 8 hours.
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in a given day.  

     It is not clear whether the formula for computing 

leave proposed by the District, which is based on 

“regularly scheduled hours worked,” would significantly 

impact the amount of leave time employees who work a 

variable schedule would have available to them each month.  

However, the Association’s proposal which would base leave 

time on the longest day an employee works, could result in 

more leave time for employees who work one long day each 

week.  Therefore, I believe the most equitable way to 

address this issue is for the parties to either agree to a 

formula that would either base all leave time on the actual 

number of hours an employee works or an alternative formula 

that ensures all employees who work more than 30 and less 

than 40 hours a week retain their current accrual rate.    

ISSUE NO 5.     

Article 13:  Leaves

Current Contract Language

13.1 Sick Leave.

A.  Sick Leave . . . Sick leave shall become available that 
the inception of each school year and may accumulate to a 
total number of one hundred (100) days.  Part-time 
employees shall be entitled to sick leave in proportion to 



22

the fraction of time worked.

District Proposal

     As part of its effort to convert leave time accrual 

and usage from days to hours, the District proposes to 

amend Article 13.1 as follows:

13.1 Sick Leave

A. Sick Leave  . . . Sick leave shall become available at 
the inception of each school year and may be accumulated to 
a total number of one hundred (100) days.  Employees shall 
be entitled to sick leave in proportion to the average 
daily hours worked.    
    

Association Response

    The Association’s position is that the language of 

Article 13.1 should not be changed because that issue is 

addressed in the new preamble to Article 13.  Further, it 

has proposed a one-time conversion table for converting the 

accrued vacation days for unit members into hours.

Recommendation

     For the reasons I outlined above, I believe the most 

equitable formula for accruing and using leave time for all 

unit members is one based on the actual number of hours 

each employee works and not an average daily number of 
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hours.  Further, to accommodate the District’s interest in 

converting accrued sick time from days to hours, the 

Association has proposed a conversion table for that 

purpose.  It is difficult at best to create a conversion 

table will be 100% accurate.  However, the one proposed by 

the Association, even if not precise is a reasonable 

approach for making the conversions necessary for the 

District to move to an hourly-based leave system, rather 

than one based on days, and I recommend the parties adopt 

that approach for this one time conversion to the leave 

computation system sought by the District.

ISSUE NO. 6.

Article 13:  Leaves

Current Contract Language

None.

Association Proposal

     The Association proposes to add an Article 13.12 that 

would provide a sick bank that would enable bargaining unit 

members to donate one day per year from their accumulated 

leave, with the bank being capped at 100 days.  Support 

staff members who have exhausted their available paid leave 

and are contributing members of the sick bank would be 

entitled to draw days from the bank.  The Association 
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contends that its proposal for a sick bank would not impose 

any significant additional costs on the District.

District Proposal

     The District opposes the Association’s proposal on the 

ground that the District already offers a generous sick 

leave benefit that allows unit members to accumulate up to 

100 sick days.  Therefore, in light of existing sick leave 

benefits, the Association’s proposed sick bank is not 

necessary at this time.

Recommendation

     Although sick leave banks are not uncommon in school 

districts in Vermont, they are far from universal.  For 

example, of the ten surrounding districts identified by the 

Association, only half currently provide sick leave banks 

for their employees.  However, they do provide a level of 

security for employees with a catastrophic illness, with 

minimal cost to a district.  Significantly, the teachers in 

Norwich do have access to a sick bank, and absent evidence 

that extending that benefit to the District’s support staff 

would create a significant administrative or economic 

burden for the District, I recommend that the parties adopt 

the Association’s proposal on this issue.
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ISSUE NO. 7.

Article 13:  Leaves

Current Contract Language

None

District Proposal

     The District proposes to add the following language to 
Article 13:

13.12  Early Termination.  Should an employee’s employment 
terminate in any given year prior to June 30, then sick and 
personal days earned shall be prorated under the earnings 
schedule in place; most often monthly.  Any days used and 
not fully earned due to the proration will be deducted from 
final wages owed, and any vacation days earned and not 
taken shall be paid.

Association Response

     The Association does not object to the District’s 

proposal in principle.  Rather, any agreement on the issue 

hinges on whether the leave is calculated in hours or days.  

I have recommended above that the parties agree to convert 

leave time from days to hours, based on the criteria I 

outlined.  If they adopt that approach, they should also 

adopt the District’s proposal on this issue, based on hours 

accrued.  Otherwise, I recommend they adopt the proposal, 

using accrued sick and personal hours as the basis for 

proration upon early termination.
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ISSUE NO. 8.

Article 14:  Compensation

District Proposal

     The District proposes a wage increase totaling new 

money of 6.83% in the first year.  The components of that 

proposed increase include a step increase for employees who 

are not at the top of the scale, a 4% increase in the wage 

scale, and two additional work days.  In the second year of 

a two-year agreement, the District proposed a 5% increase 

added to the wage scale, a one step increase for those 

employees not at the top of the scale, and funding for two 

additional work days, which the District calculates will 

equal a 6.09% increase in new money.

     The District asserts that Vermont has experienced a 

net loss of jobs in the past fifteen months, along with a 

declining population.  These factors, when combined with a 

1.8% decline in the median household income in Windsor 

County between 2010 and 2015 demonstrate the fragile 

economic conditions underlying the District’s wage offer.  

     Next, the District contends that the Consumer Price 

Index has remained relatively flat over the past three 

years, with average increases of 1.0% and an increase of 
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1.6% in 2016.  In contrast, the District’s proposal is 

almost five times the 2016 rate of inflation and almost 

seven times the three-year average.

Association Proposal 

     The Association is proposing a wage increase of 5.75% 

new money for 2016-2017 and a 6% new money increase for 

2017-2018. The Association contends that the general 

economy of Windsor County is robust, the District has 

adequate resources to fund salary increases at the level 

proposed by the Association, and the salary increases it 

has proposed are necessary to offset the increases in 

health insurance costs unit members will face under the 

District’s proposal.  According to the Association, per 

capita income in Windsor County increased by 11.4% between 

2010 and 2013.  Further, there has been only a minimal 

population decline in the county, and real estate sales in 

the county are particularly strong.  Second, the District 

had projected surplus of $292,164 in 2017-18, which enabled 

it to significantly reduce proposed tax increases for the 

year.   

Recommendation

     My wage recommendation must be viewed in light of the 

recommendation I have made on health insurance.  Pursuant 
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to my recommendation, unit members, who now pay 0% or 10% 

toward the cost of their health insurance premiums, will 

see an increase in what they pay toward their health 

insurance premiums.  However, the District has made a very 

generous wage proposal, and I believe that proposal should 

enable employees to absorb the higher health insurance 

costs and still realize a wage increase in wages over the 

next two years that will enable them to more than keep pace 

with recent cost of living increases.  Therefore, I 

recommend the parties adopt the District’s wage proposal.

                              
                              Respectfully Submitted,

                                        
              

                               __________________________                  
                               John B. Cochran, Fact Finder                

   
September 19, 2017       


